
Town of Meridian Hills
Town Council Meeting
May 12th, 2014
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
                                    Sue Beesley, Town Attorney



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer



Residents & Visitors that signed in:




Malcomb Mallette



Bob Barrows



Patty Martin



Sara Looten
      


Jerry Moss
                                    Zach Martin 
                                    Sam Mohr
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone. 
Residents Forum
Brebeuf High School students, Zach Martin and Sam Mohr spoke on an Environmental Science Project that they were conducting for the benefit of the Town.  The project goal was to inform residents of the benefits of using permeable paving.
President Freihofer thanked them for their efforts and plan to benefit the Town.   Councilor O’Brien offered to electronically distribute information prepared by the students.
Resident Malcomb Mallette recommended some changes to the proposed ordinance MH-2014-1.   He objected in Section One to Encroachment license being required, Item 5  maintaining driveway or existing driveway requiring license, and Item 6 requiring license for Mailbox.   Discussion followed with the Town Council.    Further discussion would take place under Old Business on the Council Meeting agenda. 
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for March 10th Regular Council Meeting
Police Report
Town Marshall Russo submitted the Monthly Police report and commented that there was nothing additional to add.    He did comment that this is the season for solicitors and for residents to be aware.   With the College Street closing and pending paving of Pennsylvania Street,  Town traffic has been redirected and will continue to change over the next 6 months.   Temporary stop signs that were approved at a prior meeting have not been purchased but will be by the next meeting.
Resident Bob Barrows commented and wanted to thank Town Police for their prompt response to an accident at 7600 Meridian St.   He stated that the police were on the scene within 3 minutes of the incident.
Counselor Frey also commended the police for their prompt response during the recent bank robbery at 86th and College, as well as a recent incident of a missing child.
President Freihofer had been asked by a resident to see if a 4 way stop at 71st and Pennsylvania would be helpful and wanted to see if the Town would contact DPW about this.   Marshall Russo commented that this would not be helpful.   
Marshall Russo expressed concern for walkers along Pennsylvania Street with confused drivers taking detours with the new traffic patterns.   He expressed that residents should be aware and wanted everyone to communicate awareness to prevent accidents or injury.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.   He stated that there were several maintenance issues being addressed after the past winter season.   Numerous potholes have been reported to the Mayor’s Action Center.
Council members added requests to 
1) check out the traffic lights timing East and Westbound on 75th during morning when traffic is congested for school.
2) purchase Temporary Stop signs for Police cars.  Town Engineer Vorisek recommended the possible use of roll up signs to be used with collapsible signs.   Estimated cost of $270.
3) check out a pothole at 73rd street between Pennsylvania and Meridian St.
4) inspect a sinkhole right off the pavement on 73rd street west of Meridian on the northside of the street..
5) Inspect a huge pothole on the Southwest corner of 71st and Pennsylvania St.
6) Inspect a small hole at 73rd and Pennsylvania that broadens underneath the surface.
Town Engineer Vorisek reported on the status of 65th street on the west side of Meridian Street.   He had sent an inquiry into the IFD on April 30th to seek comment on potential street closing and had not heard from IFD as of his report.    Councilor Frey stated that 12 out of 15 residents had been contacted with only one resident opposed to the request and that until IFD responds that there was no action to be taken for next steps.
Councilor Frey expressed concerns to a pothole repair at 6616 Spring Mill Rd and that fixing a broader area of damage should be considered.
Town Engineer Vorisek reported on status of DPW and Drainage Projects.  President Freihofer commented that some of the trees planted on the East side of Pennsylvania are not surviving and will need to be replaced.
Engineer Vorisek commented that the Pennsylvania Street paving project will begin in early June.    Resident expressed concerns for drainage issues along Pennsylvania 71st Street and asked if the paving project was going to address the issue when paving Pennsylvania Street.
President Freihofer explained some of the history and problems created with paving areas and suggested that permeable pavers would slow the speed of water to absorb water rather than allowing it too collect and pool.  Councilor Frey commented in looking at the bigger picture and suggested that citizens will do more to address the issue.   The resident commented that there will be a problem with water building up.
A resident asked if the paving project will move mailboxes.   Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into this issue.   President Freihofer restated that the ordinance will eliminate paving areas and that with permeable pavers or no paving area the desire is to slow down the water flow with permeable surface.
President Freihofer explained that Calumet was awarded the contract.   Door Hangers will be used to inform residents about when the paving will start.   He commented that residents had asked to postpone the paving until after the first week of  June because of school graduation.     He further explained that the contractor will mill down paving areas and add 6 inches of dirt for seeding for grass.
Town Attorney 
Town Attorney Sue Beesley asked the Council for approval to split the cost of a fitness for duty test with Williams Creek.     An officer that has been sick will be coming back soon.  The cost would be less than $1000.     Council approved the request to split the tesing to not exceed $1000.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor requested guidance from the Council on whether the Council wanted to pay this year’s IACT Dues.  Dues for the Town are minimized ($500) to reflect the Town’s size and needs.   After further discussion the Town requested that we pay the 2014 dues.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the money deposited in Merchants Bank was transferred to National Bank of Indianapolis and the Merchants account closed.   The reason for the transfer was the need to move money to the operating account to pay bills expected to come due in the coming months before the next tax deposit is received.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor explained that the winter season snow removal costs were double what was budgeted and what had occurred in prior years, and this had depleted the operating account to a lower level that what had been planned.   The Merchants account had been set up as a money market account to receive higher interest income, even though rates have been extremely low.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that he will be receiving competitive bids for insurance coverage for the Town and will be working with Town Arborist Jud Scott to review the Town’s Trees for the annual maintenance program.  He commented that the winter was particularly harsh and the damage to trees might increase costs of the maintenance program this year.   
Clerk Treasure Taylor asked about the responsibility of construction crews to limit the mud tracked on the streets and whether the Council would allow him to write a letter to the property owner a 475 E. 75th for the lack of responsibility for clearing the property of trees and shrubs in a timely manner.   Discussion followed and Council stated that property owners are responsible for upkeep and maintenance on their property and that letters should go out to reconfirm their responsibility.    
Old Business
President Freihofer presented Ordinance MH-2014-01 Encroachment License for Right of Way for its second reading.  He asked Town Attorney Sue Beesley to comment on the matters brought up by resident Malcomb Mallette in the Town Resident Forum.
Attorney Beesley commented that she was ok with language changes on the first paragraph of Section 1.  On Item 5 she was concerned as the term “maintenance of the driveway” and the definition of existing driveway were bound to be loosely interpreted.   As for Item 6, establishing standards for mailbox would probably be necessary.
President Freihofer expressed his concerns on the definition of existing driveways as driveways were subject to curb cuts, deceleration areas, and aprons that would widen the entrance.   Engineer Vorisek echoed those concerns and stated that most of the improvement to properties he reviews have plans that do not show driveways and he suggested that submitting driveway plans when replacing a driveway rather than after they have been constructed.
After further discussion the ordinance was amended to include changed language in the first paragraph of Section one “an encroachment license shall not be required:”.  In item 5, an encroachment license shall not be required for Maintenance, repair “of existing driveways”.   In item 6, an encroachment license shall not be required for “Mailboxes”.
The ordinance was approved as amended by a vote of 3-0.
President Freihofer introduced Ordinance MH-2014-2 Re-Establishing Rainy Day Fund for first and second reading.   Attorney Beesley explained that recently passed Indiana Statutes required that the Town re-establish the Rainy fund.   
A motion was made to suspend the rules to allow for the simultaneous first and second reading of the ordinance.  Motion passed by a vote of 3-0.   After reading the ordinance, a motion was made to approve the ordinance.  Ordinance MH-2014-2 Re-Establishing Rainy Day Fund passed by a vote of 3-0.
President Freihofer presented a License Agreement between the Town and Park Tudor School.   The License agreement is for the sidewalk on the property where Penn Ridge dead ends into the school property and where Central Ave was recently vacated.   Park Tudor School built a sidewalk and a license agreement allows Park Tudor to have the sidewalk and requires that Park Tudor maintain it.   The license is not transferable and can be rescinded by the Town.  Attorney Beesley expressed her ok with the agreement. 
President Freihofer explained residents concerns over parking on Penn Ridge and that this sidewalk is not an entrance for the school for vehicles other than to walk or for maintenance vehicles.
Councilor Frey posed a hypothetical question about a future expansion of the sidewalk.  President Freihofer stated that all improvements were on Park Tudor property. After further discussion the Town would want Park Tudor to seek permission or so submit a plan for any modification to the entrance that impacts the Town.  With Attorney Beesley making the amendments and modifications the License agreement passed by a vote of 3-0. 
New Business
President Freihofer expressed the need for the Town to consider a Municipal Loan for funding projects that need to be addressed in the Town.  Councilor O’Brien stated that if the Town wants to consider bigger projects that additional funding would be required beyond the current budgets of property tax revenue.
President Freihofer stated that up to $2 million in Public Works projects could be borrowed to address 
1) Drainage
2) Paving
3) Connecting paths
President Freihofer stated that in recent years the State legislated the ability of Town’s to raise storm water fees that could be set aside to address specific drainage issues.   He expressed that it was only a matter of time before major projects would be need to be addressed within the Town and that this was the responsible thing to do.  
Attorney Beesley expressed some doubt over paving projects being allowed with these funds.   She also expressed her confidence in funding projects and that she has considerable experience in these matters.   
President Freihofer stated that the Town needs to build an economic fund to address these issues and that some of the Town’s infrastructure, after 75 years, needs to be replaced and be brought up to current standards.   He stated that the Town would not be issuing bonds and that the Town residents currently pay an estimated $200,000 in storm sewer fees.    
President Freihofer stated that he wanted to introduce a potential Municipal Loan as an  important issue for the Town’s future and expects continued discussion and consideration.    
Councilor O’Brien reported that he had communicated with DPW’s John Oakley and Andy Lutz, as well as with Will Gooden at the recent “Rebuild Indy 2” meeting.    Councilor O’Brien is keeping Town wish list for paving and activity paths on DPW’s and the City’s priority lists.  Councilor O’Brien stated he will keep the Council informed.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
President Freihofer reported that the committee met the first week of May.   A resident was seeking variance at 7373 Holliday Drive East for a detached garage that was within 7 feet of the required set back.   The resident had met with neighbors and received their approval.  Committee recommended to the Town Council to approve the variance  
Council moved to approve the variance request by a vote of 3-0.
President Freihofer also reported that a request from a resident had been received for variance at the northeast corner of Morningside and 75th St.   Engineer Vorisek will review.
Claims & Vouchers
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted April and May 2014 Vouchers. Council approved claims and vouchers for April 2014 for $22,102.78 and May 2014 Vouchers for $18,041.19
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 14, 2014

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/3/14- 4/16/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/17/14- 4/30/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	2640
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	108.07 

	2641
	Information Services Agency
	
	34.89 

	2642
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #14177)
	2,540.00 

	2643
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Apr. retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2644
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	343.88 

	2645
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.03 

	2646
	Penske Chevrolet
	
	
	666.09 

	2647
	Indy Towing Service
	
	
	125.00 

	2648
	Midwest Radar (2 certs)
	
	
	80.00 

	2649
	ARW Trucking Iinvoice 14-2187)
	
	4,625.00 

	2650
	Morphey Construction (install 2 radar flashers)
	2,004.73 

	2651
	IPL
	
	
	
	545.09 

	
	
	
	
	
	$22,102.78 


	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 12, 2014

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/1/14- 5/14/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/15/14- 5/28/14 (estimated)
	5,000.00 

	2652
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	108.61 

	2653
	Information Services Agency
	
	34.89 

	2654
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (May retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2654
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll  (Invoice 4293455)
	2,485.80 

	2655
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	415.03 

	2656
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.03 

	2657
	IACT membership renewal
	
	500.00 

	2658
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	1,864.00 

	2659
	Terry O'Brien (domain name renewal)
	201.74 

	2660
	IPL
	
	
	
	545.09 

	2661
	Postmaster (PO box rental 1 year)
	
	146.00 

	2662
	On-Duty Depot ( Invoice 5370)
	
	710.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$18,041.19 

	
	
	
	
	
	


Before President Freihofer adjourned the meeting, he recognized a visitor, Tim Austin.   Tim briefly introduced himself and the company he works for, Next Door.   Next Door is a social network for communities.   He hopes to have further discussion with the Council at future meetings.
President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:20pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

